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June 22, 2005

Mr. Mark Friedrichs, PI-40

Office of Policy and International Affairs

U.S. Department of Energy

Room 1E190

1000 Independence Ave., S.W.

Washington D.C.  20585

Subject: American Electric Power Comments on U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Interim Final General Guidelines and Draft Technical Guidelines.

Dear Mr. Friedrichs:

American Electric Power (AEP) appreciates the opportunity to comment on the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Interim Final General Guidelines and Draft Technical Guidelines for the revised "Voluntary Reporting of Greenhouse Gases Program."  AEP has been a participant in DOE’s Climate Challenge voluntary reporting program since the early 1990s, reporting cumulatively over 36 million U.S. short tons of CO2 reduction between 1991 and 2003.

AEP commends DOE on its efforts to develop these guidelines and recognize what a daunting task it is to strike a balance between various points of view on reporting greenhouse gases.

In general AEP endorses comments on the guidelines filed by the Edison Electric Institute, PowerTree Carbon Company and UtiliTree Carbon Company.  Additionally, there are a number of areas where we would like to provide specific comments:

· AEP is pleased with the Emissions Rating System that recognizes the high quality of direct carbon dioxide emissions data provided to the EPA under the CAAA.  One would anticipate, based on the high participation level of the electric utility industry in DOE’s current program, that the majority of GHG emissions that will be reported under the new guidelines will again be from the electric utility industry.  Therefore, AEP encourages DOE to not let the concerns of other industries regarding the rating system change that confidence in direct measurements.  If changes are necessary, we would encourage them being made on an industry-by-industry basis. 

· AEP is also pleased that as a result of public comment the definition of de minimis has been changed to 3 percent of a reporting entity’s “total annual” CO2-equivalent emissions.  Additionally, we encourage DOE to consider EEI’s comment that the level be extended beyond 3% to perhaps 5% to reduce the burden of identifying and collecting emissions data that has little material relevance to our inventory and certainly will not contribute significantly to “reductions”.

· The two-tiered reporting system (“registered reductions” versus “reporting” only), in conjunction with the limitations of baseline requirements (see next point), creates the situation where AEP may only be able to “report” our GHG emissions/reductions and not “register reductions”.  With AEP making commitments to the Chicago Climate Exchange (CCX) and to EPA (under Climate Leaders) to reduce absolute emissions (without restrictions on “reductions in output”) it is illogical that we may fall into the lesser of the two tiers in the 1605b program.

· The baseline guidelines are too restrictive.  Our CCX and EPA GHG baselines (1998-2001 annual average GHG emissions) do not correlate with the DOE guidelines.  AEP (and potentially others) will need to maintain and report a separate set of information to meet the DOE guidelines.  This is an unnecessary administrative burden and could result in the need to file two reports in DOE’s reporting system – one for the Climate Challenge program and one for Climate Leaders (since EPA has stated that the new 1605b reporting system is to be the system for Climate leaders as well). We ask DOE to work with EPA to develop consistency between baseline and reporting requirements for the Climate Challenge and Climate Leaders programs.   Our recommendation is that commitments made to EPA’s Climate Leaders be recognized as a valid basis for “registered reductions” under DOE’s Climate Challenge program.

· Under AEP’s commitment to both the CCX and EPA’s Climate Leaders program we have the ability to use emission trading credits to meet our absolute emissions reduction targets.  Providing the registering entity meets the provisions in the guidelines for ensuring that the emissions associated with the credit are not being reported by another entity, there should be no restriction on their use by an entity in registering reductions.  The credits purchased are associated with verified reductions that have taken place elsewhere but make the same contribution in reducing GHGs.  We recommend that DOE not restrict, directly or indirectly, the use of emission trading credits for registered reductions.

· AEP requests that the guidelines provide for the future consideration of geologic sequestration.  Geologic sequestration holds the potential for the disposal of large quantities of CO2 and efforts are underway to make this technology feasible.  Specifically, AEP is involved in geologic sequestration via a research partnership at our Mountaineer Plant, as a partner in the FutureGen project, and through sponsorship of the MIT Carbon Sequestration Initiative.  

· AEP wishes to point out that the implementation of other environmental regulations will have the effect of increasing GHG emissions at some of our facilities.  Specifically, the installation of scrubbers and SCRs as a result of the Clean Air Interstate Rule will have the effect of reducing the net efficiency of retrofitted plants.  Also, the clearing of land for installation of scrubber sludge landfills will result in the removal of carbon-sequestering vegetation at these locations.

In addition to these comments on the Final General Guidelines and Draft Technical Guidelines, AEP encourages DOE to consider the following input when developing the reporting forms:

· The reporting tools should be flexible to enable companies to use their in-house reporting tools and minimize manual data entry.  Having an on-line system for managing inventories is preferred; if changes or new submissions can only be done through manual entry it results in much extra work for the reporter and can lead to entry errors.

· An on-line system like the CA Registry Software is recommended (users can manage their inventory, review it, and mark it final).  It is also recommended that DOE include the ability to download all information to a spreadsheet.  From this spreadsheet the data can be edited, new year’s data added, or new items can be added and then uploaded back into the reporting system.

· Simple spreadsheet formats are best (no combined cells or complex formatting).  This allows for the reporting company to keep its own data system and write reports to dump the data to a spreadsheet that closely matches the registry’s format and copy/paste their new data into it.

· Providing the ability to upload via XML is very expensive for reporters to implement and the spreadsheet method is more cost effective given the frequency of reporting.

· The Climate Leaders “Annual GHG Summary and Goal Tracking Form(s)” and Chicago Climate Exchange “Emissions and Electricity Purchases Reporting Form(s)” are reasonable models for what the spreadsheets could look like.  They both provide a consistent format for us to develop spreadsheet reports from our own systems to match the layout.

Thank you for considering our comments on the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Interim Final General Guidelines and Draft Technical Guidelines for the revised "Voluntary Reporting of Greenhouse Gases Program." Please contact me directly at (269) 465-3365 or at (dfitzgerald@AEP.com) if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Diane M. Fitzgerald

Vice President - Governmental & Environmental Affairs

American Electric Power


1 Riverside Plaza


Columbus, OH  43215-2373
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